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1.  Meetings
The annual Directors meeting was held in the British Library on 7 April 2003 to approve the Annual Report and Accounts for the year 2001-2002 for submission to Companies House.  A copy of the report as approved by the Directors has been sent to all Members and can also be found on the CERL website.

Meetings of the Executive Committee, the Advisory Task Group and also the Services Working Group took place on 8 and 9 November 2002 in the Koninklijke Bibliotheek, The Hague, 14 and 15 March 2003 at the British Library, London, and on 6 and 7 June 2003 at the Bibliothèque nationale de France, Paris.  We are grateful to these libraries for their hospitality at these meetings.  RLG was represented at the November meetings by Mr Wes Taoka and Ms Nancy Elkington, and at the March meetings by Mrs Pamela Wilkes.

The Secretariat (Chairman, Secretary and Executive Manager) has established a system of regular three-way telephone calls which take place approximately once a month instead of face-to-face meetings.

2.  Membership
Full Members
During the year 2002-2003 the Consortium has gained two new Full Members: the National Martynas Mazvydas Library of Lithuania and Yale University Library, our first Full member in North America.  

Special Members
One new Special member has joined: Piney Glen Antiquarian Books in Potomac, Maryland, USA.

Clusters
There has been further development of the system of Clusters.  The Directors have approved new clusters for the Biblioteca Nacional de España, Madrid (1 member), the National Library of Russia, St Petersburg (12 members), the National Library of Scotland, Edinburgh (1 member) and the National and University Library of Croatia, Zagreb (6 members).  Changes have also been approved to the composition of the cluster of Regione Toscana (13 members).

The Secretary has been in discussions with the National Library of Wales, Aberystwyth, about the establishment of a cluster.

Group Members
The French Group Membership (Bibliothèque de l’Institut de France, Bibliothèque Mazarine, Bibliothèque du Muséum national d’histoire naturelle, Bibliothèque Sainte-Geneviève, Bibliothèque de la Sorbonne, all in Paris, and also the Bibliothèque interuniversitaire de Montpellier and the Service interétablissements de coopération documentaire de Toulouse) was unable to renew its three-year funding agreement from 2002-2003 but the members were able to pay a subscription for that year.  The Secretary and M. Dupuigrenet-Desroussilles are planning a meeting of French rare books libraries in 2004 (with the support of the two ministries involved) to seek to address this question.  Proposals are being put to the Directors and Executive Committee to enable some of the French Group members to remain in membership of CERL on an interim basis.
3.  Seminars and Workshops
During the past year, the Consortium has participated in the following Seminars and Workshops:

-
November 2002: The Hague, Koninklijke Bibliotheek: Annual CERL Seminar on ‘Books beyond frontiers: the need for international collaboration in national retrospective bibliography’.  The papers from this seminar are being printed and should be available to members at St Petersburg.

-
January 2003: Firenze, Regione Toscana (Margherita Spinnazola).

-
May 2003: London, British Library (Kristian Jensen, David Shaw and Marian Lefferts). 

-
September 2003: Edinburgh, National Library of Scotland (David Shaw).

-
September 2003: St Petersburg, National Library of Russia (Monique Hulvey).

4.  Working arrangements
Marian Lefferts transferred to an office in the Koninklijke Bibliotheek in The Hague in September 2002.  CERL is very grateful to the Koninklijke Bibliotheek for making an office available.  We have now had a whole year’s experience of our distributed working arrangements with the Executive Officer in the CERL office in London, the Executive Manager in The Hague, the Chairman in Edinburgh and the Secretary in Canterbury.

The arrangements are generally working well, relying particularly on use of e-mail and fax.  The Secretary works in the London office twice a week.  The Secretariat holds a meeting approximately once a month by a three-way telephone call and advantage is taken of travel for other purposes to arrange face-to-face meetings where appropriate.

The Executive Committee and the Directors have agreed that the office should remain in London and that the current rental costs are acceptable. The Executive Officer is looking for a suitable cheaper office to become available in our present premises. If cheaper alternative accommodation can be found elsewhere in London, we shall take advantage of it, but this is not a high priority.

5.  Publications
The leaflets describing the HPB continue to be produced.  The Russian version has been distributed and the English leaflet has been revised for reprinting.  A Spanish version is in preparation and a German version is promised.

Two CERL Newsletters were produced in December 2002 and June 2003. They are available on the CERL website.

The Development Plan which was approved at the 2002 AGM has been published on the CERL website.  It was decided not to publish a paper version as a web-based version could be updated regularly as required.
The papers from the 2002 CERL seminar on ‘Books beyond frontiers’ have been prepared for publication.  It is hoped to have it available for the 2003 AGM.  Enquiries are being made about publishing the papers for the 2003 CERL Seminar.

6.  Services Working Group
As a result of discussions at the 2002 AGM, the Chairman decided to establish a Services Working Group under the chairmanship of Dr Claudia Fabian to produce recommendations on provision of services.  The Working Group has completed its task and its report will be discussed at the 2003 AGM.

7.  Manuscripts Working Group
As a result of decisions taken at the 2002 AGM, a report was commissioned under the supervision of Dr Lotte Hellinga about possible technical solutions for the proposed cross-searching facility for European manuscript catalogues.  The report was presented at a meeting of the LIBER Expert Group on Manuscripts at The Hague in March and a fuller version was considered by the Executive Committee in March and June.  A specification for CERL’s requirements was drawn up by Lotte Hellinga and Marian Lefferts and four companies were asked to prepare advisory proposals in response to this specification.  These proposals (and a fifth one which was received) were sent to an external specialist for an expert second opinion on the whole project; a specialist technical report has also been commissioned.  These documents form the basis of a report which will be submitted to the Executive Committee and to the members at the AGM to decide what further action the Consortium should take.

8.  HPB database contracts
Following decisions by the Executive Committee and the Directors, the Secretariat has undertaken negotiations with RLG to extend our contract from September 2004 to August 2006, the maximum allowed under the terms of the contract.  Proposals are to be put to the Executive Committee and the AGM about a tender process for a new contact for the HPB from September 2006.

David Shaw

Secretary

16 October 2003
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